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Minutes of a meeting of the Carlisle Diocesan Synod held on Saturday, 13th March, 2010 at

Penrith Methodist Church.
M10/01 Opening Devotions were led by the Revd Gary Cregeen, Rural Dean of Brampton.
The Bishop mentioned the recent flooding and said that the Revd Ian Grainger and the Revd Wendy Sanders had received awards for their work during the floods, as had other clergy and lay leaders in the Churches in Workington and Keswick.  He was sure that Synod would want to recognise the work they had done in support of their local communities.

M10/02  Bible Study.  Canon Tim Herbert led the Bible Study on Hebrews 8.
M10/03  Attendance. 86 members were present and 25 apologies for absence were received.

M10/04  Membership.  Synod noted the election of the Revd C Marsden (Appleby), the Revd T Adams, the Revd A Armstrong and the Revd A Batchelor (Furness) to the House of Clergy and Mr T Glover (Furness) and Mr S Marsden (Appleby) and Mrs C Ashcroft (Solway) to the House of Laity and the resignation of Mr C J Hart (Solway) from the House of Laity.

M10/05  Minutes.  The minutes of the meeting held on 14th November 2009 were approved and signed.
M10/06  Matters Arising from the Minutes.  

Work of Diocesan Committees (M09/33).  Members noted the results of the triennial elections held in 2009 and of elections to fill casual vacancies.
M10/07  Strategy for Growth.  At the last Synod the Bishop had presented our emerging vision for the Diocese.  There had been continuity in terms of our agenda for growth and change, and including a strong ecumenical emphasis, as requested in the profile that had been produced for the Vacancy in See process.  The November Synod in 2010 had been earmarked for the launch of our new vision and strategy.  The process of developing the vision and strategy was continuing, both in senior staff team and at Bishop’s Council, and the Bishop took the opportunity to up date members on progress so far.  
The overall mission statement was now clear – “By God’s Grace, growing God’s Kingdom in Cumbria”.  “Grace” because nothing was decided without God.  
“Growth” because growth of every kind had been our main purpose for several years already, it would continue to underline everything we did.  Growing God’s kingdom was what Jesus came to do.  The Bishop asked “What was God’s Kingdom?”  A lot of people were not entirely clear what this meant, and we needed to be clear what this meant if we were going to help grow it! 
“Cumbria” because that was where we were called to labour, including mission and ministry for and to all the thousands of visitors and tourists who came here every year.  
Within that overall mission statement our vision was “to see our churches growing disciples of all ages”: discipleship was to be the key theme over the next 10 years.  It was a theme that could be expanded.  Renewing communities of prayer and worship, engaging with the local community, evangelistic outreach and deepening relationships and fellowship were the manifestations we would expect to see if we were growing disciples here in Cumbria.  

At the moment we were working on a strategy for getting from where we were to where we would like to be - developing some stepping stones so to speak - and we had been helped in this by Charles Hobson, of Windermere St Mary, a specialist in vision and strategy, on a voluntary basis, whose input had been incredibly useful.  

The Bishop then introduced four “l”s that were relevant to the strategy.  Leadership – through the clergy and local leadership teams.  Listening to God - the health churches exercise, seeking to find out what God wants and planning comprehensively for the long term so as to reach all the people of Cumbria.  Lay ministry - equipping and motivating lay people to grow in discipleship and to grow others, helping them to know and understand their faith.  Local strategic planning – mission action plans.  

All this was to be approached as ecumenically as possible, looking at the possibility of Cumbria being an ecumenical area, where the denominations shared resources much more and where we had shared strategies for mission and were prepared to share ministry too.  This idea had created a great deal of interest nationally and was moving forward faster than he had originally imagined.  
There would be more about the vision and strategy at the clergy day on 29th April and at the Readers and Lay Ministry day on 12th June, to give people the opportunity to discuss and give input, leading into the major presentation on Saturday, 13th November at Diocesan Synod.  
One very important part of this strategy that the Bishop wanted to draw Synod’s attention to early on was the need to see people exercising their financial responsibility as Christian disciples.  This meant good stewardship, both in terms of people using their gifts but also quite explicitly thinking about what they do with their money.  It was a fact that money funds ministry and mission and is a fruit of the growth of discipleship that the Bishop had mentioned.  All members of Synod would find a very useful booklet on their chairs explaining a stewardship initiative called “Giving for Life”.  The Bishop felt that although there were many such booklets in circulation, this was the best, resulting from careful consideration by a working group of which he was a member, and being wholeheartedly endorsed by General Synod.  
Archdeacons were promoting these to the clergy at Chapter meetings.  If members had not seen or heard about the initiative yet, they were encouraged to badger their clergy.  The initiative gave access to very useful and accessible resources about how to put stewardship across and how to undertake stewardship programmes in parishes.  He was personally very pleased that the initiative gave a huge emphasis to stewardship being one of the fruits and outcomes of discipleship - this tied in with our emphasis on making disciples.  If people understood discipleship and were committed to their faith, everything else that we wanted to see and God wanted to see would follow on naturally.  He hoped that as we discovered together what real discipleship means, we could move up the diocesan league table for rates of giving.  
The Bishop said he hoped he had given members an idea of what the Vision and Strategy would contain and to let Synod know that a lot of work was going on behind the scenes, preparing for the presentation in November.
In response to a question the Bishop said that while in one sense discipleship should underpin so much of our church life, he didn’t want it to be such a catch all that it ended up just being “everything we currently do”.  The strategy would quite clearly contain “stepping stones” which would be specific projects or activities which were time-limited and prioritised, and would be resourced properly.  
M10/08  Bishop’s Council Report.  The President moved following motion which was carried.
“That the notes of the Bishop’s Council meeting held on 29th and 30th January 2010 be received.”

The Bishop drew attention to the debate on the Diocesan See house and updated members on progress, explaining that both the Church Commissioners and the Bishop’s Council had declared that Rose Castle was not regarded as appropriate as a 21st century See house.  As far as alternative properties were concerned, Holy Name House in Keswick was felt by the Bishop’s Council to be potentially suitable and would be considered by the Church Commissioners on 23rd March, when it was hoped a final decision would be made.  Holy Name House had a prayerful past and was geographically very central for the Diocese.  

He ended by emphasising that although the Church Commissioners would take account of the Diocesan view, the final decision lay with them and not the Diocese.  In response to a question about the arrangements over Holy Name House, the Bishop said that the house would probably be leased from the Diocese.  The future of Rose Castle had not yet been decided although various proposals had been suggested and the Church Commissioners had made it clear that they would not be hurried.  Bishop’s Council would be consulted again on that issue.
In response to a question, the Bishop said that when the house had last been reviewed a Steering Group had been set up by the former Bishop to campaign to keep Rose Castle as the Diocesan See house and the Commissioners had decided to keep it.  Since the credit crunch and the Commissioners change of mind, this small group had come up with proposals which might enable the Diocesan Bishop to remain at Rose Castle living in a flat within the property.  The proposals had been turned down by the Commissioners because of issues around cost, privacy and security, the layout of the flat and office space. 
M10/09  Review of the Board of Education.    The Venerable Kevin Roberts introduced the paper on the review and explained to members that paragraph 10 of the original motion had been omitted and paragraph 8 had been revised to include some of the content of paragraph 10.

The Archdeacon explained that the review had begun in March 2009, its terms of reference having been agreed by the Bishop’s Council, and that it was a root and branch review, a fundamental review of the work of the Board of Education.  He thanked the review group for their work over the past year.
During the review interviews had been carried out with a wide range of people including school heads, clergy, the staff and members of the Board of Education, the Chairs of its Committees and others.  Data had been gathered from a variety of sources and surveys of clergy, parishes and schools had provided information about the use of the Resources Centre.  Interim reports had been presented to the Board of Education in November 2009 and to the Bishop’s Council in January.  The Review Group had in its work used the three tests developed by the Diocese in 2006 as part of the Resourcing Revival strategy:  
· growth test – would what we were doing lead to growth; 
· subsidiarity test – what is the most local level at which an activity can be undertaken
· local ministry test – is what is being spent a better use of this resource than it being put into local ministry.


The Archdeacon then went on to explain the current staffing structure of the Diocesan Board of Education and existing budget.  The budget was used to fund work with Church schools and young people, managing the funding of school building projects and the management of closed schools and school houses. The budget had increased substantially in recent years due the increased staffing levels and taking over the cost of employing the Director of Education from the Church Commissioners who had previously provided his stipend.
The Review Group had spent time reflecting on what the Board was here to do and had produced a vision statement of “Growing Young Disciples”.  This vision would translate into three aims and commitments:
· take the gospel to every young person in Cumbria in a relevant and accessible way

· encourage a response of personal faith in Jesus

· nurture the young to grow as active disciples

In delivering our aims and commitments the following values needed underpin the work:
· every young person matters, every young people is unique in God’s sight
· commitment to excellence in everything we do for young people

· working in partnership with everyone who will stand alongside us and help us achieve our vision

· be good servants, checking we were doing the right things

· having measurable objectives and measuring the impact of our activities

· willingness to embrace change in order to make things happen

· not doing things for their own sake

The Board of Education should be congratulated for its excellent work with our 106 Church schools who spoke very highly of the support they received.  The Review Group were very clear that this work was important, but alongside this the number of children and young people involved with the Church was in rapid decline.  Very few of the current Board of Education resources were directed towards non-school work and the Review Group recognised that there were questions about how we can effectively resource work with young people in a county and a diocese where the population was scattered and there were a lot of small churches.  The Young Diocese project was doing some very good work, especially in terms of setting up new youth congregations, but needed to be brought under the auspices of the Board of Education.
The Review Group were proposing six strategic objectives. 

1.
Local Strategic planning - the Board should have a role to enable parishes, deaneries and mission zones to develop a local strategies for work with young people from pre-school to late 20s. 
2.
Schools – to ensure that the work with schools continues to make them excellent places of education & learning – ie “schools of choice”, building up the relationship between schools and churches, having excellent collective worship and religious education and making Christian provision in after school clubs.  The last of these would be a major new initiative for the Board and the Diocese as a whole.

3.
Church in School – every Church primary school and non-church schools should have a Christian extended school activity which has the potential of becoming Church for parents and children 
4.
Secondary School links – every secondary school should have a Christian presence, provided either through their local congregations or through partners like NISCU.  

 5. & 6.  Youth Congregations and Young Leaders Intern Scheme – these were about Church work with young people, and were to offer every young person in the Diocese access to a youth congregation.  In relation to work with young people the intention was to expand the current intern programme from the current 8 up to 60 in the Diocese in five years time with half of our benefices having interns working with them.
In delivering these objectives the clergy as leaders of the Church at local level were the key.  The Diocese would need to appoint only those clergy who shared its commitment to this work.  The ministerial learning programme should help clergy, readers and CLMs to develop their skills for this area of our ministry and the Board of Education and the diocesan Training Team should work together to progress this.  
As far as resourcing our parishes and schools for work with children and young people was concerned, clergy and lay people were increasingly using the internet to provide the materials and ideas.  As a result, there had been a steady decline in the number of people using the Diocesan Resources Centre in Carlisle to obtain material.  Those who did use it, on average only came once a year, and only a minority of clergy had been there at any time in the last 12 months.  Recognising the good work that the Centre had done in the past it was with some sadness that the Working Group were therefore recommending the closure of the Centre.  The building would still be used to house the Education staff and the theological library would continue to be available to ordination trainees and other students.  

The future staffing of the Board of Education had not yet been looked in detail in the light of the objectives and strategies outlined, and, if Synod approved the proposals, this would be the next stage of work.  We had a valuable asset in the delivery of some of this work in our Youth Centres and the DBE Review Group wanted to meet with the Management Committees of the Centres to discuss their part in the Diocesan vision.  It was also important to review with the University of Cumbria the work of the University chaplaincy to clarify its purpose and review its aims and objectives, perhaps leading to a fresh expression of Church for students.  
The next stage, should the recommendations be approved, would be to work on the organisation and staffing structure of the Board to report to the June Board meeting.
In the discussion, the importance of the spiritual dimension of education was stressed.  Having headteachers who were committed Christians and gave real spiritual leadership in their schools was also very important.  The Church of England had a real opportunity to engage children in the faith through its schools but this did not translate into Church attendance.   Speakers recognised that in many villages the Church schools was often also the only local school and had with a large catchment area, and that many parents sent their children, not because it was a Church school, but because it was the community school.  There were some concerns that many parent governors fulfilled their governor duties without thinking about their schools being Church schools.  

Questions were also asked about the cost and use of the Resources Centre.  Some speakers felt that it offered a unique service to parishes and schools and must be cost effective because it was largely manned by volunteers.  One speaker reported that some people working with children in parishes had not had the opportunity to complete the survey.  Another asked where, with the closure of the Resources Centre and with Carlisle city already having lost SPCK and Wesley Owen, were people going to obtain their church supplies?  Other speakers argued that the Resources Centre represented an out of date way of providing support.  In a county the size of Cumbria one centre could never adequately serve churches other than those that happened to be near to Carlisle.  

Another speaker reminded Synod that a Sri Lankan visitor to the last Diocesan Lay Conference had recounted how one quarter of their church resources were used for children and young people.  In the light of this we needed to ask how, given the budget constraints, the Diocese could free up the resources needed to deliver our strategy.  
With regard to Church in school it would be important to see that any approach was flexible and geared to local circumstances.  There might be a need for schools to work together in after school activities as many would not have the numbers otherwise.  
A slight regret was expressed by one speaker that working ecumenically was not explicitly mentioned under partnerships, as we needed work in partnership with our ecumenical colleagues on areas such as this.  

A head who had worked in three Church Aided Schools and was a member of the Board of Education spoke saying that we should recognise the resources that exist in teachers, seeing them as potential leaders.  The vision of the Church in School could be strongly articulated if the right person was running the school.    

Archdeacon Roberts replied that what could be done in regard to the appointment of headteachers differed between controlled and aided schools.  We needed active foundation governors who would be advocates for appointing people with the right Christian credentials who could take part in interview panels.  Many clergy worked in an exemplary fashion in their Church schools whilst others did not give this a high priority.  He emphasised that part of the strategy being proposed was to appoint clergy who would take an active part in their local schools.  
The issue about the cost of the Resources Centre was that any money spent in keeping the Centre open could be used to fund other parts of the strategy that was suggested.  He agreed that we should look at other parts of the Diocesan budget to see whether resources could be shifted into work with children and young people.  

He recognised the point about needing to be flexible in approaching the idea of Church in School.  Not every individual Church school would need an after school club and parishes and mission units could work together on this issue and come up with the best solution for the location. 
Archdeacon Roberts then proposed the following resolution:
“That this Synod welcomes the DBE Review and agrees to the implementation of the following recommendations contained in the Review:

1.
that the Diocesan Vision for work with young people is: “Growing Young Disciples” and that this should be adopted as the DBE’s Vision Statement.  

2.
that the following commitment should be adopted by the Diocese. 

“As a Diocese we commit to:

· take the gospel to every young person in Cumbria in a relevant and accessible way

· encourage a response of personal faith in Jesus

· nurture the young so that they grow as active disciples”

3.
that the values set out in para 18 should be adopted by the Diocese to underpin the work of DBE.

4.
that the 6 strategic objectives set out in paras 28-43 should be agreed. 

5.
that every parish appointment gives a high weight to work with children and young people.

6.
that the Ministry and Training team are asked to work with the DBE to develop proposals for clergy and lay training for work with children and young people.  

7.
that the Diocesan Resources Centre should close.

8.  
that fully costed staffing and governance structures based on the outline in "delivery: staffing and organisation" should be developed as part of the budget setting process for 2011, recognising the financial context in which the Diocese is operating.  This should include arrangements for the management of closed schools, buildings and land and the oversight of this management.

9. 
that members of the DBE review group should meet with the management committee at each centre to discuss how the centres can contribute towards realising the Diocesan vision for work with children and young people.

11.
that the Diocese asks the University of Cumbria to undertake a joint review of the University Chaplaincy to give clarity of purpose and resourcing, and that from the Diocesan perspective this should include considering the scope to create fresh expressions of church within the university.
Major Henry Sawrey-Cookson (Appleby) moved the following amendment to clause 7

“that the Diocesan Resources Centre remain open and be given more relevant publicity”.

In discussing the amendment several people spoke.  One suggested that we should look at the way we resource our clergy and laity without constraining ourselves by the Resources Centre model which was felt to be less relevant today than ten or twelve years ago.  Another felt that we should be looking at ways to resource Cumbria ecumenically.  The Bishop said that he had received several letters from the volunteers at the Centre regretting the closure but that although he understood their view point, we had to accept that there were new, more effective ways to resource the Diocese.
The amendment was lost.

Mr N Hughes (Appleby) moved the following amendment that the words ‘Diocesan Youth’ be added to clause 9 to read

9.  
that members of the DBE review group should meet with the management committee at each Diocesan Youth Centre to discuss how the centres can contribute towards realising the Diocesan vision for work with children and young people.

The Revd Stephen Walker (Derwent) raised the Church in School issue and believed that paragraph 35 of the report, referred to in clause 4, should be amended to reflect our commitment to ensure that children should have access to a Christian extended school activity but allowing a degree of flexibility in the approaches used.  His suggested amendment was:
“that the 6 strategic objectives set out in paras 35-43 should be agreed subject to amending Strategic Objective 3, para 35, amending line 2 to read ‘have access to a Christian extended school activity …’.”

The Revd Brian Magorrian (Appleby) moved the following amendment to add an additional clause:

“that the Bishop’s Council, in conjunction with the Board of Education Review Group, consider the strategic deployment of resources, initiatives and building with regard to children and young people in the Diocese.”
Mr Magorrian’s motion was put and lost.
Mr Hughes’ and Mr Walker’s amendments were put and carried.

The substantive motion was then put and carried nem con:
“That this Synod welcomes the DBE Review and agrees to the implementation of the following recommendations contained in the Review:

1.
that the Diocesan Vision for work with young people is: “Growing Young Disciples” and that this should be adopted as the DBE’s Vision Statement.  

2.
that the following commitment should be adopted by the Diocese. 

“As a Diocese we commit to:

· take the gospel to every young person in Cumbria in a relevant and accessible way

· encourage a response of personal faith in Jesus

· nurture the young so that they grow as active disciples”

3.
that the values set out in para 18 should be adopted by the Diocese to underpin the work of DBE.

4.  
that the 6 strategic objectives set out in paras 35-43 should be agreed subject to amending Strategic Objective 3, para 35, amending line 2 to read ‘have access to a Christian extended school activity …
5.
that every parish appointment gives a high weight to work with children and young people.

6.
that the Ministry and Training team are asked to work with the DBE to develop proposals for clergy and lay training for work with children and young people.  

7.
that the Diocesan Resources Centre should close.

8.  
that fully costed staffing and governance structures based on the outline in "delivery: staffing and organisation" should be developed as part of the budget setting process for 2011, recognising the financial context in which the Diocese is operating.  This should include arrangements for the management of closed schools, buildings and land and the oversight of this management.

9.
that members of the DBE review group should meet with the management committee at each Diocesan Youth centre to discuss how the centres can contribute towards realising the Diocesan vision for work with children and young people.
11.
that the Diocese asks the University of Cumbria to undertake a joint review of the University Chaplaincy to give clarity of purpose and resourcing, and that from the Diocesan perspective this should include considering the scope to create fresh expressions of church within the university.”
M10/10  Review of the Board for Social Responsibility.  The Venerable Richard Pratt began by saying that if the three tests referred to in the last debate, ie tests of growth, value for money and subsidiarity, were applied to the Board for Social Responsibility it would fail.  As a result, the social responsibility budget had been cut by about 90% for 2010, with the Social Responsibility Officer post being cut to release savings.  
He had personally carried out the review and had consulted many people in the Diocese in the process, feeding back ideas to them as he went along, and considering their responses.  In addition, a survey had been conducted with parishes and he had also consulted widely beyond the Diocese, about what they felt the role of the Diocese should be.  Changes had been made to the report which had been posted on the website as the work had progressed.  A summary document had been circulated to members with the full review being available on the diocesan website.  
He then moved on the summary review and spoke about the motion he was to move, beginning with theological reflection.  Our work as a Church was about co-operating with God in his world, to enable his Kingdom to be built in Cumbria.  The resolution before Synod suggested four categories of ways of understanding Jesus’ work.
theoria – insight and discernment
exousia – challenging with authoritative power

diakonia – serving and supporting

kiononia – calling people into fellowship

He said that Jesus describes his and his disciples’ mission as good news for the poor.  What we call social responsibility is mission.  It is about working with God’s kingdom or commonwealth of justice.  Social responsibility was about caring for people and about engaging with his world and was outreach driven.  The Church had changed over the last 50 to 100 years, being now a rather smaller number of people with much more commitment. 
The Archdeacon then looked at what was being said by the external witness evidence because he felt that this was the most challenging and interesting.  External consultees had said that they want the Church actively taking part in society and that we needed to be there together with our ecumenical partners.  Research carried out by Monsignor John Devine, Churches Officer for the North West, who was funded by the various churches, had also showed how much the church was valued as a partner.  The problems which faced Cumbria particularly were isolation, low aspirations, the on-going economic situation, health and well being.  

The Archdeacon asked how were we going to do social responsibility if we did not have an officer and felt that what had been done in the past had not given value for money?  He was suggesting that there ought to be two strands, one ecumenical through the Social Responsibility Forum (SRF) – whose work was substantially undertaken by their Development Officer, Helen Boothroyd, who was employed by Churches Together in Cumbria, the second strand through a Churches Social Action Network (CSAN), which would replace the previous Board for Social Responsibility.  He argued that we needed to keep a separate network because much of our emphasis would be on motivating and supporting our Anglican parishes in their practical work, while the SRF related more to Churches Together and to wider issues than to specific parish projects.  We needed to make sure that the work of the CSAN helped both to achieve and to be a mark of our Bishop’s vision of growth in discipleship.  
CSAN would have a Chair who was a member of the Bishop’s Staff, at present himself, and membership would consist of the industrial chaplains at Sellafield and BAe Systems, urban chaplains, the World Development Officer as well active deanery representatives and a wider network of interested committed people.  The Diocese would look to appoint clergy with the necessary skills to fulfil a number of these roles which would naturally be a part of their parochial responsibilities.  Deanery MAPPing Committees would be consulted about the location of urban chaplains, but the idea was that they would be in parishes where the role of parish clergy naturally had a major element of social action and led to engagement with local agencies working in that field.  There would be a line in the diocesan budget for their expenses where they were working beyond the boundaries of what could be expected in their parish roles.   The network would support those engaged in social action, and motivate, encourage and support more activity in parishes in line with the emerging diocesan vision.  
He suggested that there was space for a specific project tackling isolation, which was a problem in Cumbria.  We each needed to have mutual responsibility and mutual accountability across the Diocese and County and this would be encouraged by us having conversations across Cumbria with different communities, cultures and generations.  Our Church schools might be a primary means of achieving this, and the Cumbria Development Education Centre had shown an interest in helping to run such a project.  

The Archdeacon suggested the Churches Social Action Network should experiment with meetings in the three Archdeaconries in the spring, some diocesan wide meetings, and three Archdeaconry meetings in the autumn.  When a meeting was to be held in an Archdeaconry, the idea would be to invite people from the parishes to come and look at a specific set of problems or situations in the Archdeaconry and consider what could be done, pray about that particular situation and share experience and ideas.  
The Archdeacon ended by emphasising that this was a work in progress and we needed to put as much effort into this as we did other aspects of our life.  He then moved the following motion:-

1 This Synod welcomes and adopts the BSR Review.

2 It particularly notes that social responsibility is mission

2.1 it is about working for God’s kingdom (or commonwealth) of justice; 

2.2 it is about caring for God’s people and engaging with God’s world

3 It hears the evidence given to the review, particularly that 

3.1 we should be confident about our place “at the table” - to support, inspire and challenge

3.2 some distinctive Cumbrian problems are isolation, low aspirations, issues around diversity, health and well being (alcohol and drug abuse, mental health, parenting, and disability)

4 It resolves that it will deliver its social responsibility work through two channels

· the ecumenical Social Responsibility Forum       in partnership with 

· the Churches Social Action Network 

5 CSAN will:  

· consist of a Chair (initially the Archdeacon of West Cumberland), officers (the Industrial Chaplains to Sellafield and BAe Systems, the Urban Chaplains in each urban centre, the City Centre/Retail Chaplain in Carlisle, the World Development Officer), any other social responsibility officers, plus interested active others, plus as many active Deanery reps as we can get, plus a wider network of interested and committed people

· the Diocese commits to appointing clergy with the necessary gifts, skills and interests to fulfil these Chaplains’/Officers’ roles and to maintaining this network 

· the location of Urban Chaplains to be agreed through Deanery MAPPing committees

· the Diocesan Budget will include a line for Urban Chaplains extra-parochial expenses

· Chaplains’/Officers’ accountability will be through the Diocesan Review and Appraisal scheme through Archdeacon to Bishop and Diocesan Synod 

· support those in the Diocese already engaged in social responsibility, to share insight and experience, etc

· motivate and support social responsibility activity in the parishes, in line with the emerging Diocesan vision

· develop “Conversations across Cumbria” in partnership with others including Cumbria Development Education Centre and Church Schools 

· experiment with meetings by Archdeaconry in February; Chaplains’/Officers’ meeting March/April; Diocesan wide meeting/ “conference” in June; meetings by Archdeaconry in October; Chaplains’/Officers’ meeting November/December;  these to be reviewed in Autumn 2011  

In the discussion it was pointed out that the Diocese was not only urban and that social responsibility should cover the whole Diocese.  If the new network was to include the urban officers should it not also include representatives from the rural community and our rural chaplain or officer?  The Board for Social Responsibility linked with the national church’s Board for Social Responsibility officer network.  In the absence of a dedicated diocesan officer it would still be important that we heard what was going on and were able to link in with wider networks.  If Deaneries were to be involved in the appointment of urban officers/chaplains there would have to be a clear definition of their role in order to help local clergy and their parishes to link up with the officer/chaplain.  Speakers suggested that as we were called to be salt to the world, we needed to spend less time looking inwards and to more outward looking, be less clerically-inclined.  In this respect there were many people living and working in the world who could give support to the network.  
The Revd Alan Bing (Furness) welcomed the review but wished to move an amendment to section 2 which otherwise implied that social responsibility was synonymous with mission.

“to add the words an integral part of” before the word “mission” to read

2.
It particularly notes that social responsibility is an integral part of mission”

In response to the debate the Archdeacon said that although it was true we were geographically a rural Diocese, most of the 500,000 population lived in the urban centres of Workington, Whitehaven, Carlisle, Barrow, Kendal and the market towns.  He recognised that “urban” in Cumbria was very different to “urban” in Liverpool or Manchester.  He would have no objection to the Rural Officer being part of the network but quite a number of the issues that would be addressed by the network would have a distinctly urban flavour about them.  The Rural Officer already had a network of rural clergy with whom she shared ideas and support.  Links with the General Synod and the wider networks would be part of the remit of Helen Boothroyd who was willing to take on this role.  
In response to the suggested amendment, he accepted that while all of social responsibility is mission, not all of mission is social responsibility, but he opposed the amendment because he felt that it downplayed the importance of social responsibility in the life of the church.  
Mr Bing’s amendment was put and lost.  

The original motion was carried nem con.
M10/11  General Synod Report and Briefing for Possible Candidates.

(a)
The Venerable George Howe reported on the February Group of Sessions of the General Synod and thanked the Revd Ferial Etherington for the report given to members.  Media interest had very much concentrated on the issue of Women Bishops but Synod had not actually debated this.  There had been an update on the work of the Revision Committee.  
Mr Nigel Holmes (Brampton Deanery), a long standing member of the General Synod, had moved a private members motion on religious broadcasting which having been slightly amended had been carried.  The motion had called for imaginative quality broadcasting and increased air time.  
There were one or two legislative matters of interest, the Fees Measure and two Codes of Practice for capability and grievance procedures under the Terms and Condition of Service for clergy.  There had been a presentation on Church buildings, highlighting the need to campaign for the extension of the VAT relief scheme which was due to end in March 2011.  The President and Vice-President of the Methodist Conference had addressed the Synod positively.  Changes to the Clergy Pension Scheme were approved.  There had been two outstanding debates on Armed Forces Chaplaincies and Science and Religious Belief.  
(b)
Mr Michael Bonner spoke about the forthcoming General Synod elections and why members should be interested.  If anyone wanted to stand as a candidate they could contact any of the existing members for a chat about what was involved.  The clergy would be electing four new members and the laity four new members.  It was time for members of Synod to begin to think about whether would want to stand or to encourage someone they knew to think about standing and to be ready to engage in the election process.
(c) 
The following time-table for the elections was noted.

	Notification to electors of the election   time-table to be followed in the Diocese  and issue of nomination papers                   
    
               
	Not later than Tuesday 20th July

	Notification of validity of nomination                       
 
	As soon as nominations received

	Closing date for nominations                                     
 
	Friday 3rd September

	Issue of Ballot papers                                                 

	Friday 17th September

	Closing date for return of ballot papers                     

	Friday 8th October

	Day of Count                                                             
 
	Monday 11th, Tuesday 12, Wednesday 13th or Thursday 14 October

	Names and addresses of those elected  and result sheet to be sent to the Clerk to the Synod to the Election Scrutineer


	Not later than the fourth working day after the date of the declaration of the result


M10/12  Church Urban Fund Final Report.  Mr Michael Bonner reminded members that three years ago he had taken on the role of co-ordinating the Church Urban Fund appeal in the Diocese.  We had now completed our journey and our contribution at the end of December had totalled of £62,617.  Any further donations would of course be passed on to CUF but there would be no more activity to promote the appeal.
Mr Bonner thanked the people in the Deaneries who had organised things locally and the benefices and individuals who had contributed.  When we started this, the CUF was in contact with two parishes in the Diocese it was now in contact with 80.

The Bishop expressed his gratitude to Mr Bonner for all the time he had devoted to this.

